
`TOWN OF DERRY
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September 2, 2021
Members Present





Members Absent
Lynn Perkins, Chairman




Heather Evans

Craig Corbett – Vice Chair 

Crystal Morin
Allan Virr
Alternates Present





Alternates Absent
Gaspar Obimba 

Donald Burgess 



Michael Donlon 

Richard Tripp

Code Enforcement
Robert Mackey, Code Enforcement Director
Mr.  Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. with the salute to the flag.  Mr. Perkins stated that due to the State of Emergency declared by the Governor as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and in accordance with the Governor’s Emergency Order #12 this public body is authorized to meet now physically and also electronically. As such this meeting is being held and will also be providing public access to the meeting by telephone with additional access possibilities by video utilizing the ZOOM app for the electronic meeting.  To participate in this meeting, you can be present or by dialing 323-909-140 or by clicking on the website address:  derrycam.org/TuneIn  the phone numbers are 646-558-865 or 312-626-6799  meeting ID: 323-909-140 or if anybody has a problem, please call 603-845-5585 or email at:  ginnyrioux@derrynh.org.  In the event that the public is unable to access the meeting, the meeting will be adjourned and rescheduled otherwise the meeting will end at 10:00 PM.  Mr. Perkins said that all votes taken are taken during this meeting shall be done by roll call vote. 
Mr. Perkins stated that in keeping with the mask mandate it has been reviewed that if all parties can maintain 6’ distances then do not require to wear, however, if more comfortable to wearing then also have that option.
The Board members introduced themselves.
It was noted for the record that Mr. Donlon would sit for the following case.
#21-124
Marjorie A. Palmer Revocable Trust

Marjorie A. Palmer, Trustee
The applicants are requesting a variance to the terms of Article XII, Section 165-101.A.14 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the reconstruction of the billboard sign currently located on the property at 8 Stark Road, Parcel ID 03129, Zoned GC4

Attorney John Cronin, Cronin, Bisson & Zalinsky, P.C., said that he was representing the applicant Marjorie A. Palmer and her daughter Melissa Cardner who are also present this evening.  Attorney Cronin reviewed the history of the current billboard for the record.  He also reviewed the required criteria and letter of explanation for the record.

Board Questions

Mr. Corbett asked if the applicant is proposing sign to change sign regardless of decision.  Attorney Cronin said yes as ideally a monopole type sign verses 4 telephone poles would be more up to date structure and want to avoid debate of removal.

Mr. Perkins asked where the encroachment was located.  Attorney Cronin said that a survey had been done and found the right side leg was located on the abutting property.

Mr. Virr asked if there would be changes in lighting and size.  Attorney Cronin said yes and that his client would accept a conditional approval if need to come back with a full plan.

Mr. Corbett asked if electronic billboard was the ideal seeking to achieve.  Attorney Cronin said yes as it was the best way to offer lower cost and digital scroll would allow to reach more potential clients
Mr. Virr said that he did not feel that the current billboard situation includes changing to electronic format.  Attorney Cronin said that they would come back if required.  He said that they would like to illuminate the conventional sign and would work with Code Enforcement for lighting requirements.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Mackey provided the following information with regard to the property for the record.

· The applicant is requesting approval to replace the billboard sign currently located on the property.  Billboards are specifically prohibited in the Town’s sign regulations.  This billboard predates that stipulation and is considered pre-existing, non-conforming.

· In this case, it appears that the current sign structure is owned/or controlled by a separate owner although the land it sits on  is owned by the applicant.  The applicant has leased the land to the sign owner.  The lease has expired and they have been unable to come to the terms with a new lease.  

· The applicants are requesting a variance to replace the sign if it is removed by the lessee.  

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board.  

Attorney Cronin said that they would like a variance to allow replacement of what’s currently there as feel in their right and if decide to go digital then would come back before the Board.
There was some discussion with regard to type of sign.

Mr. Corbett informed the public of the number to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

No one spoke in favor of the request.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in opposition of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

Steve Dilello, 198 Rockingham Road, said that he is opposed to the request as he has resided here since 2007 and over the years there has been tree limbs cut on his property and various debris left behind on his property.  Mr. Dilello said that contractors have parked on his property and also blocked access to his home and have also relieved themselves on his property and he has children.  He said he would like to request to have the meeting postponed so has he could obtain legal representation.

Mr. Perkins asked if the property was posted and if so, was authorities notified.  Mr. Dilello said yes, and he did not call authorities but should have.

Mr. Corbett asked if there were any access easements.  Mr. Dilello said that there is a 13’ easement to home not to sign.

There was some discussion with regard to location of existing sign and street address.

Mr. Mackey said that a permit was issued for the existing sign by the former building inspector.  He said that when issued the address may have been legal address at the time as it appears that Mr. Dilello’s lot was from a subdivision off the applicant’s property and as such may have maintained the street number.
Mr. Dilello said he wants to request that the meeting be postponed so he could obtain legal counsel.  He said that he wishes to have the billboard moved off his property entirely.  

Mr. Perkins asked if the request is to deny due to location.  He said that Attorney Cronin has stated replacement of billboard would be monopole type and would remedy the existing pole encroachment.

Mr. Dilello said that the existing sign was 60% on his property.  

Mr. Perkins stated that a monopole would eliminate encroachment.  Mr. Dilello said that it would still be on his property.

There was some discussion with regard to sign placement and travel way.

Rebuttal

Attorney Cronin said that he had not seen the permit that was obtained for the sign.  He said that the existing sign did not encroach onto the abutters property however some support legs were.  He said that the plan was to remove the encroachment with newer design and that the applicant is happy to relocate if required but wish to be allowed same location.  Attorney Cronin said that as far as maintenance issues and response that nothing had been done, he feels was the current lease’s matter and that if a variance was granted the Palmers would be responsible for future maintenance.  He said that in June the existing lease came to a conclusion and at that time there was a bulldozer on site and at that time was asked to remove and lease obliged.  Attorney Cronin said that there are no violation of easement rights and that the request did not interfere with his access to his property.  He said that easement was created for lot but does not exclude the Palmer’s right to access.

Mrs. Morin asked if could relocate to building setback requirements.  Attorney Cronin said that his client said they could honor but feel that it takes away their constitutional rights.

Attorney Cronin said that he respects the abutters request for continuance but feels the abutter has had ample notice to obtain council.

Mr. Perkins asked if the rear legs of the existing sign were on the abutter’s property.  Attorney Cronin reviewed the area for the record and showed them a video showing sign not located on the abutter’s property.

Mr. Dilello provided the Board with a survey showing sign on property.

Attorney Cronin stated that the abutter has a 12’ easement across his client’s property and that the driveway cuts in at an angle.  He described the area for the record and stated that any easement disputes he felt were cleared up in his testimony.
Mr. Corbett motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mrs. Morin.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Deliberative Session

Mr. Perkins asked what were the Boards thoughts to consideration to the applicant’s request.
Mr. Virr said that applying 1 for 1 replacement is comparable.

Mr. Donlon said he agrees with proposal as replacing existing sign with a monopole sign verses telephone poles would be better for all parties.

Mrs. Morin said she agrees with Board and survey submitted shows sign 100% on the applicant’s property with a support on the abutters property that will be corrected with an upgraded structure.

Mr. Corbett said the concerns of easement access refutable of not blocking access.
Mr. Perkins said abutter concerns addressed with proposed monopole as current supports on his property would be eliminated.  The Board heard testimony of easement conflict that appears to have been cleared up.  

There was some discussion with easement and maintenance access.

Mr. Virr motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Donlon.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Mrs. Morin motioned on case #21-124 Marjorie A. Palmer Revocable Trust, Marjorie A. Palmer, Trustee to Grant a variance to the terms of Article XII, Section 165-101.A.14 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the reconstruction of the billboard sign currently located on the property at 8 Stark Road, Parcel ID 03129, Zoned GC4 as presented with the following conditions:
1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and inspections.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.
Vote:

Mr. Corbett:

No.  Believe it is contrary to the public interest.

Mr. Virr:

Yes.

Mr. Donlon:

Yes.

Mrs. Morin:

Yes.
Mr. Perkins:

Yes.

The application was Granted by a vote of 4-1-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
It was noted for the record that Mr. Obimba would sit for the following case.

21-125
Aaron & Abrielle Plummer

Owner:  Aaron & Brenda Plummer
The applicants are requesting a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-45.1.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow a food truck to operate at 36 Maple Street, Parcel ID 29116, Zoned MHDR-II
Abrielle Plummer, applicant, said she was also here with her father Aaron Plummer.  Ms. Plummer reviewed the required criteria and letter of explanation for the record.  She said that they have cleaned up the property and removed the box trucks so will allow more parking but do not expect a lot of traffic but the people visiting the farm stand.
Board Questions

Mrs. Morin asked what type of food would be served.  Ms. Plummer said hot dogs, salads, etc. and produce from the farm stand.

Mr. Virr said that parking is an existing issue and asked if the farm stand would still be operating.  Ms. Plummer said that the farm stand would still operate and when they removed the large box trucks it created 8 more parking spaces.  

Mr. Plummer said that the farm stand has changed over the years as used to make over a thousand a day now since COVID it has cut drastically into the retail season and produce huge decline due to weather.  He said likely they may get 2 to 3 cars at a time to visit the food truck.  In over the 30 years he has been located there he did not recall any accidents.

Mr. Virr asked if they grow their own produce.  Mr. Plummer said yes that they have a 7 acre farm in Londonderry with 3 greenhouses.  He said that his brother also works for Hazelton Orchards.

Mr. Virr asked who would cook.  Mr. Plummer said his daughter would be the cook.  He said that he felt the location would be an advantage as it was a walkable location and would not be a high end priced food truck.

There was some discussion with regard to traffic flow.

Mr. Virr asked if operate in the trailer where would the water come from.  Mr. Plummer said that it would come from the shop and that the mobile food truck also has its own hot water tank.

Mrs. Morin asked if would occasionally relocate for various events.  Mr. Plummer said the food truck would be a seasonal use and stored in the winter.  He said that they may attend possible functions but would need to discuss with the health officer.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Mackey provided the following information with regard to the property for the record.

· The applicant is requesting approval to operate a food truck at the property.

· The property is zoned Medium High Density Residential II and, as such, is restricted to residential type uses.

· The property currently has a commercial farm stand business which has existed for many years and predates the current zoning.  

· It has been determined that the addition of a food truck is an expansion of the commercial use and, therefore, requires a variance.

· If approved, a Town of Derry Food License is a required as the Health Department does license and inspect these units.

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board.  

Ms. Plummer said that she has been in contact with the health officer and will follow the required guidelines established.

Mr. Corbett informed the public of the number to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

No one spoke in favor of the request.
Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in opposition of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

Donald Burgess, High Street, said he has resided here since 1999 and is opposed to the request as it is a high traffic area during the day.  He said that when the farm stand is busy the cars park on both sides of the street so makes it hard to get through the area at times.  Mr. Burgess said that there have also been accidents at the intersection.
There was some discussion with regard to traffic accidents in the area.

Rebuttal

Mr. Plummer said that the farm stand was more busy years ago and have since removed vehicles and cleaned up the property.  He said that the tractor trailers cutting through has nothing to do with the farm stand.

Mr. Perkins asked if can operate at the location.  Mr. Mackey said food trucks fall into more of a commercial aspect and there are 2 currently located on Rockingham Road in a commercial zone.  He said this area is zoned residential so felt it would be an expansion of use so reason here.
Mr. Virr motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Deliberative Session

Mr. Perkins said that the applicant is here seeking to expand their existing use in order to stay vested in community.  He said that Mr. Burgess spoke with regard to traffic and parking concerns and the applicant provided rebuttal stating that was more of a past issue.

Mr. Corbett said the area is used as a cut through and has been by the area on several occasions and have never seen more that 2-3 cars at a time.  He said that he felt the food truck would be a quick stop and go situation not a sit down facility.

Mrs. Morin said she agreed with Mr. Corbett as she has been there and purchased flowers on occasion and was the only person there at the time.

Mr. Obimba said he liked the fact that the applicant is seeking to provide additional services to the area and stay in the community.

Mr. Virr said that he has also frequented the area over the years and that farming is a tough business with a lot of work.  He said that he did not see a problem with traffic.

Mr. Perkins reviewed the condition for the record.

Mr. Corbett motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Obimba.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Mrs. Morin motioned on case #21-125  Aaron & Abrielle Plummer, Owner:  Aaron & Brenda Plummer to grant a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-45.1.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow a food truck to operate at 36 Maple Street, Parcel ID 29116, Zoned MHDR-II as presented with the following conditions:


1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and inspections.
Seconded by Mr. Obimba.

Vote:

Mr. Corbett:

Yes.

Mrs. Morin:

Yes.

Mr. Virr:

Yes.
Mr. Obimba:

Yes.

Mr. Perkins:

Yes.

The application was Granted by a vote of 5-0-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
Other Business
Mr. Perkins asked what was the protocol when an applicant comes into the office to file for requests.  Mr. Mackey said that he reviews the checklist with the applicant and also speaks with the applicant and explains the process of how the meeting is run.

Mr. Virr said he felt that the protocol was the same at other towns.  Mr. Perkins said no that he knows Manchester has different criteria.

Mr. Perkins said that the Board should discuss some dates to hold a workshop.  He said that they should reach out to see what Planning is doing and how they process their information as seek different Boards express complaints first then go into reasons.

Mr. Mackey said that there are 3 cases for the upcoming meeting.  He said that the Board may wish to review their Policy and Procedures to see if they need to be updated.

Mr. Virr said he agrees that they should hold a workshop and that they should review the policy and procedures and the applications that come before the Board to see where possible changes need to be made.

Approval of Minutes
Mr. Virr motioned to table the minutes of August 19, 2021, to the next meeting.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.

Adjourn

Mr. Virr motioned to adjourn.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.
Adjourn at 8:47 pm 
Minutes transcribed from notes & tape:

Ginny Rioux

Recording Clerk
Approval of Minutes September 16, 2021

Mr. Virr motioned to approve the minutes of September 2, 2021, as amended.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.
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